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Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)
Annual Report 2014-2015 Academic Year
Terry Solomonson, Chair
Meetings:  Most of the Council’s weekly meetings were held on Thursdays during the academic year, with a few exceptions on Tuesdays, including meetings in January, June, and August for a total of 33 meetings.  The agenda included policy issues and student appeals.  The special meetings outside of the regular semester were limited to student appeals for credit hour overloads, late withdrawals from previous semesters, incidents of academic integrity, and requests for readmission to the University.  For each meeting, minutes were prepared and posted to the Registrar’s Office website and to the electronic bulletin boards.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Voting Members:  Ken Clontz (LEJA, Vice-Chair), Mark Cole (Kinesiology), Janna Deitz (Political Science), Amanda Divin (Health Sciences, Spring semester), Christine Iwanicki (English and Journalism), Marty Maskarinec (Computer Science), Esmeralda Moreno (SGA Representative), Susan Meiers (Biological Sciences, Fall Semester), Kathryn Pohlpeter (Communication Sciences & Disorders), Steve Rock (Economics and Decision Sciences), Mike Romano (Biological Sciences, Spring Semester), Terry Solomonson (Music, Chair), James Zerbonia (SGA Representative, Spring Semester)
Ex-officio Members: W. Earl Bracey (Associate VP, Student Services, Fall Semester), Angela Lynn (Registrar), Jane Coplan (Advising), Tracy Scott (Student Development Office, Spring Semester), Larry Tingley (Assistant Director, Admissions), Ron Williams (Assistant VP, Academic Affairs). 
CAGAS Secretary: Mary Lane (Office of the Registrar).
Student Appeals:  The Council heard 483 appeals initiated by students, compared with 486 appeals heard in 2013-2014.  Explanations for the statistically negligible comparison are numerous – and can be interpreted both positively and negatively. For example, there were three additional requests for overload hours, or the four requests for simple program changes such as sections of classes.  The combined total of total and selective withdrawals from classes was identical (100 both in 2013-2014 and in 2014-2015), but there was a 20 percent increase in the number of appeals for Special Re-admission (from 44 to 54). The breakdown of the decisions for each type of appeal and the approval percentages are shown below.

	
	Total
	Approved
	Denied
	Percentage Approved

	Late Withdrawal (Total)*
	50
	42
	8
	84%

	Late Withdrawal (Selective)**
	50
	38
	12
	76%

	Request for Overload
	41
	38
	3
	93%

	Program Changes
	17
	17
	0
	100%

	(Class switch, section switch, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Substitution/Waiver
	46
	37
	9
	80%

	(Gen. ed waivers, requests to substitute courses to meet a university requirement, etc.)
	
	
	
	

	Late Registration
	97
	95
	2
	98%

	New Start
	13
	13
	0
	100%

	Re-admission Appeals
	49
	27
	22
	55%

	Appeal of Freshman or Transfer Admission Decision
	19
	7
	12
	37%

	Grade Appeals (Appealing decision from College Grade Appeal Committee)
	1
	1
	0
	100%***

	Academic Integrity Appeals (Appealing decision from College Committee)
	1
	0
	1
	0%


*Of the 42 approved withdrawals, five were approved with the decision to award an “N” for the courses.
**Of the 38 approved withdrawals, three were approved with the decision to award an “N” for the courses.
***Grade Appeals and Academic Integrity Appeals to CAGAS may be initiated by students or faculty. In this table, “approved” means “found in favor of student”.

Other appeals/requests: In addition to the appeals coming directly from students, CAGAS considered appeals or requests from departments and campus organizations.  
The Council heard five appeals for exceptions to the university policy on scheduling activities during the final examination period, all of which were approved.
The Council heard three cases of Falsification of Admission Application, which were brought by the Registrar’s Office. In all of these cases, the Council found falsification occurred.  In one case the council voted against any penalty.  In the other cases the council denied transfer credit and referred the cases to student judicial.
The Council heard one case of falsification of a transcript.  The Council voted to disallow any of the appellant’s high school work to count toward the FLGI requirements.
The Chair reviewed 82 reports of Academic Integrity Incidents from across the campus. 



Policy issues: The Council considered a number of policy issues over the course of the year.  
Changes in the Admission Requirements for the School of Nursing. Lea Monahan presented the School of Nursing’s proposal to streamline the admissions process into the School of Nursing, establishing an ACT composite of 20 or higher and a high school academic GPA of 2.75 (on a 4.0 scale) or higher. The Council approved the proposal. 
Change from S/U to letter grading for ELED 110.  Tammy La Prad and Anne Gregory presented a proposal to change ELED 110 (Seminar in Elementary Education).  While noting that the course will also be changing to C&I, it will also change from one hour of credit to two hours. Council member Maskarinec offered a modification to the proposal requiring a letter grade of “C” or better for core completion, and the proposal was approved as modified.
Changes in the GPA Gateway for LEJA. Terry Mors joined with Ken Clontz to present a proposal to eliminate the “Pre-LEJA” status for students that also incorporates a minimum of a “C” in all LEJA courses.  The Council approved the proposal as submitted. 
Establishment of prerequisite for BIO 281. The Council heard a proposal from Laura Barden-Gabbei regarding Biology 281, Introduction to Science Teaching.  The Council approved a reference to the prerequisite specifying a higher grade (in this case a “B”) of at least one introductory level science course.   
Direct appeal for transfer admission from the Director of Admissions.  At its meeting on February 26th, the Council voted unanimously to recommend a proposal that would allow the Director of Admissions to submit an appeal for admission to undergraduate transfer students with significant deficiencies in GPA to be considered under the same criteria as that of previously enrolled WIU students who are appealing for re-admission.  The rationale for this proposal lies in the thought that a student who may have had difficulty transitioning into a different environment at another institution should not be penalized for wanting to transfer to WIU, and not allowing them the same procedures denies them an opportunity to improve at Western.  The appropriate change to the undergraduate catalog would read, quote – “Students who have earned fewer than 24 semester hours (36 or more quarter hours) of college work and who meet freshmen admission standards, but who are not in good standing at the last college/university attended may be considered for admission by the Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards.” All other criteria for transfer admissions, such as the articulative nature of coursework and the minimum number of hours required at WIU, are unchanged.
Establishing an S/U Grading Policy for LAS 496. On April 6th the Council heard a proposal from Amy Mossman requesting S/U grading for the internship component of both the Baccalaureate and the Integrated Baccalaureate and Master’s Degree Programs in Liberal Arts and Sciences.  The Council unanimously approved the proposal.
Establishment of GPA Requirements for new major.  The Council heard a presentation from Anne Gregory, Chair of C&I, regarding the creation of their new major – The Bachelor of Science in Education – Middle level Education, which has emerged as a result of changes made in the Illinois Administrative Code. CAGAS became involved as a result of minimum GPA requirements – a 2.75 or better GPA for the major and also for the CUM GPA, which the department feels will achieve a cohort GPA of at least 3.0.  The Council unanimously approved the requirements.
[bookmark: OLE_LINK1][bookmark: OLE_LINK2]Revisions to the FLGI requirements.  The Council reviewed and discussed possible changes to the foreign language component of the FLGI requirement for graduation.  A proposal was brought forth from the Senate Foreign Language/Global Issues Ad-Hoc Committee reducing the number of semesters of Foreign Language courses needed to fulfill the FLGI requirement.  After three meetings involving considerable discussion regarding the proposal, which included a conversation with the chair of the Department of Foreign Languages, a draft of comments and reaction was distributed and the Council voted send to the Senate this input and authorized the chair, vice-chair, and chair-elect for a final editing of that document. [note: that document has been sent to the Senate.]
Establishing a “blanket waiver” for students affected by course level change. On July 23rd, the Council heard an appeal from a GCOM student requesting a waiver of six hours of upper division requirements for his degree.  Apparently there was a brief period of time that elapsed between the time that GCOM 312 and GCOM 313 were converted to GCOM 212 and GCOM 213 when students registered for the classes.  After granting the appeal, the Council also voted to issue a “blanket waiver” to any other students who registered for the courses during the time period of the conversion.
Summary
The traditional role of the Ombudsman at a university has been to represent both the students and faculty of the institution in resolving conflicting issues, either between those two parties or the institution itself. It is my opinion that CAGAS not only fulfills that same function, but that it also performs that function with far more success than a single individual could ever hope to achieve.  I am deeply grateful to the members of the Council that have served for the previous year, providing multiple perspectives that have been invaluable in resolving issues as quickly and fairly as possible. Those voting members were acutely aware of the significance of their decisions, and those ex-officio members were equally aware of the influence their knowledge and opinions had on every issue.  The inclusion of two voting student representatives served as a constant reminder to the rest of the Council that the wisdom and insight of the student body deserves our profound respect and admiration. My task has been made considerably simpler due to the remarkable commitment and enthusiasm that the CAGAS secretary, Mary Lane, applies to her responsibilities. As CAGAS has re-defined the academic relationship between students and faculty at Western Illinois University, our Registrar, Angela Lynn has re-defined that position by supporting the goals and objectives of CAGAS with every resource available to her.  Thanks to her vision, the enthusiastic engagement of diverse faculty and students on CAGAS, and the cooperation of administration, faculty and students, Western Illinois University continues to build upon its mission as a community of individuals dedicated to learning.  
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